
 
Office of the President 

 
April 9, 2020 
 
Senator Rick Girdler, Co-Chair 
Representative Walker Thomas, Co-Chair 
Capital Projects and Bond Oversight Committee 
702 Capitol Avenue 
Capitol Annex Room 34 
Frankfort, KY 40601 
 
Dear Co-Chairs Girdler and Thomas: 
 
Thank you for allowing Western Kentucky University (WKU) the opportunity to provide written 
testimony regarding the reconfiguration of three classrooms in The Medical Center/WKU 
Health Sciences Complex. 
 
WKU is requesting authorization to reconfigure three classrooms into two classrooms for our 
nursing program. WKU’s nursing program has continued to expand which has caused a capacity 
issue in the current classrooms. The nursing class is having to divide students between two 
classrooms with half the students in the actual lecture and the rest in an adjoining room 
watching the lecture via electronic media. This has created an unwanted learning environment 
and requires additional staffing to meet accreditation requirements. This project is expected to 
cost no more than $1,500,000 and will be completed using Academic Affairs carry forward 
funds. This project has been approved by the WKU Board of Regents, the Council on 
Postsecondary Education Finance Committee and is included in the 2020-21 Executive Branch 
Budget recently passed by the General Assembly. 
 
Thank you again for allowing us the provide written testimony.  Please let me know if you or 
members of the committee have any questions, I can be reached via email, 
jennifer.breiwa.smith@wku.edu or cell phone, 270-535-0966. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

Jennifer Smith 
 

Jennifer Smith 
Special Assistant to the President for Government and Community Relations 
 
cc: Bryan Russell 
      Doris Hayes 
      Dr. Tania Basta 
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Capital Projects and Bond Oversight Committee 
Room 34, Capitol Annex 
702 Capital Avenue 
Frankfort, KY 40601 
 
RE: Western Kentucky University Classroom Reconfiguration Interim Capital Project 
 
Dear Senator Girdler and Representative Thomas, 
 
The Council on Postsecondary Education’s Finance Committee met on March 18, 2020, and recommends that 
the full Council approve a request from Western Kentucky University officials for a $1,500,000 Restricted Fund 
interim capital project to reconfigure three classrooms at the university’s Health Science Center into two larger 
classrooms to better suit the institution’s needs. CPE staff anticipates that the full Council will approve this 
project, per KRS 164.020 (11), at its April 24, 2020 meeting. 
 
A copy of the Finance Committee’s agenda item is attached for your information. If you have questions or 
require additional information, please contact me at (502) 892-3039. 

 

 
 
 
C: President Tim Caboni, WKU 
 Susan Howarth, WKU 
 Carla Wright, OSBD 
 

 



FINANCE COMMITTEE ACTION ITEM 
KY COUNCIL ON POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION  March 18, 2020 
 
 
TITLE:  Interim Capital Project – WKU Reconfigure Health Science Classrooms 
 
RECOMMENDATION:   Staff recommends that the Finance Committee recommend for 

full Council approval a $1,500,000 agency fund interim capital 
project at Western Kentucky University to reconfigure 
classrooms in their Health Sciences Complex. 

 
PRESENTERS:  Bill Payne, Vice President for Finance and Administration, CPE 
 Shaun McKiernan, Director of Finance and Budget, CPE 

 
 

SUPPORTING INFORMATION  
 
Western Kentucky University (WKU) officials request authorization for an interim capital 
project to reconfigure three classrooms in the Medical Center/Health Sciences Complex 
to create two larger classrooms with a minimum of 140 seats. WKU’s nursing program 
continues to expand; however, it has created an unwanted and ineffective learning 
environment. Current classroom spaces have students participating by watching the 
lectures/classroom instruction via electronic media in an adjoining room.  This has 
created a situation requiring additional staffing to meet accreditation requirements. The 
project was approved by WKU’s Board of Regents on March 6, 2020. 
 
House Bill 592 (2018) created a new provision in KRS 164A.575, that allows public 
postsecondary institutions to authorize capital projects not specifically listed in the state 
budget as long as the projects are funded with non-general fund appropriations, do not 
jeopardize funding for existing programs, and are reported by the institution to the 
Capital Projects and Bond Oversight Committee. The pertinent section of KRS 
164A.575 is provided below: 
 

(15)  Notwithstanding KRS 45.760, the governing board may authorize a capital 
construction project or a major item of equipment even though it is not 
specifically listed in any branch budget bill, subject to the following 
conditions and procedures: 
(a)  The full cost shall be funded solely by non-general fund appropriations; 
(b)  Moneys specifically budgeted and appropriated by the General 

Assembly for another purpose shall not be allotted or re-allotted for 
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expenditure on the project or major item of equipment. Moneys utilized 
shall not jeopardize any existing program and shall not require the use 
of any current general funds specifically dedicated to existing programs; 
and 

(c)  The institution's president, or designee, shall submit the project or major 
item of equipment to the Capital Projects and Bond Oversight 
Committee for review as provided by KRS 45.800.  

  
The approval process for a capital project that exceeds $1,000,000 is as follows: 

 The project must be approved by an institution’s board of trustees or regents; 
 The project must be submitted to the Council on Postsecondary Education for 

review and action; 
 If approved by the Council, projects at KCTCS and KSU are submitted to the 

Secretary of the Finance and Administration Cabinet for review and action, and 
subsequently submitted by the Secretary to the Capital Projects and Bond 
Oversight Committee for review; 

 If approved by the Council, projects at EKU, MoSU, MuSU, NKU, UK, UofL, and 
WKU are submitted by the requesting institution to the Capital Projects and Bond 
Oversight Committee for review, and a copy is provided to the Finance and 
Administration Cabinet as information; and 

 Following review and action by the appropriate agencies, the project may be 
initiated by the requesting institution.  

  
Because this project was not previously approved by the Council and it was not 
authorized in the enacted 2018-20 budget (HB 200), Council approval is now required to 
authorize this project. WKU will not be debt financing any portion of this project; 
therefore, provisions of KRS 45.763 do not apply.  
  
NEXT STEPS 
Following Council action, staff will notify the president of WKU, the Secretary of the 
Finance and Administration Cabinet, and the Capital Projects and Bond Oversight 
Committee of the Council’s recommendation concerning this project.  
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